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Purpose

To provide TAGRA a summary of the parliamentary business related to NRAC since the start of 2014. Over this time there have been six Parliamentary Questions (Part A, pages 1 - 3) and three relevant discussions in the Health and Sport Committee (Part B, pages 4 - 12). Within both sections, items are organized chronologically with the most recent first.
Part A: Parliamentary Questions answered in 2014 
Tables of Health Board allocations and links to TAGRA website have been omitted from the answers for concision.
Question S4W-20911: Richard Baker, North East Scotland, Scottish Labour, Date Lodged: 29/04/2014
To ask the Scottish Government what funding per capita it provides to NHS Grampian and how this compares with other NHS boards.


Answered by Alex Neil (14/05/2014): This information is publically available on the Information Services Division Scotland website in the ‘NHS Costs’ section. The most up to date figures relate to the financial period 2012-13 and are provided in the following table:
It should be noted that spend per capita does not take into account variation in relative need which is what the NHSScotland Resource Allocation Committee formula does. The primary reason for the difference between the per capita expenditure and the weighted per capita expenditure is relative need.

Question S4W-20436: Richard Simpson, Mid Scotland and Fife, Scottish Labour, Date Lodged: 27/03/2014
To ask the Scottish Government, further to the answer to question S4W-19958 by Alex Neil on 12 March 2014, how much each NHS board (a) has been allocated in each of the last five years and (b) is expected to be allocated in 2014-15; how this compares with how much would have been allocated using the formula, and what each board’s expected total surplus or deficit against the formula is for the period 2009-10 to 2014-15.


Answered by Alex Neil (04/04/2014): The NHS Scotland Resource Allocation Committee (NRAC) formula was first used to inform the allocation of health funds in 2009-10. When accepting the recommendations of the committee, the then Secretary for Health and Wellbeing noted that she placed “high importance on the need to avoid turbulence in NHS board funding and can confirm that no board will receive less funding than it does at present and any changes will be phased in over a number of years, as has been the practice under both the previous SHARE and Arbuthnott formulae.” For that reason, though the pattern of actual funding received by health boards is informed by the target shares derived using the NRAC formula, it is not identical to them. The following tables set out information on actual allocations and target shares of NRAC -related funds for the years 2009-10 to 2013-14. Table 1 sets out the actual funds provided to health boards and Table 2 sets out the NRAC target shares.

Question S4W-19958: Richard Simpson, Mid Scotland and Fife, Scottish Labour, Date Lodged: 26/02/2014
To ask the Scottish Government what the percentage uplift is for each NHS board based on the NHSScotland Resource Allocation Committee distribution.


Answered by Alex Neil (12/03/2014): The following table sets out the NHSScotland Resource Allocation Committee (NRAC) formula target shares for 2013-14 and 2014-15 and the year-on-year change (based on the current health board boundaries), alongside the proportionate increase in the actual board funding allocation. Note that the uplift to the actual allocations depends on the overall increase in funding and on the distance between a board's target share and its actual share in the base year (referred to as the 'parity position'). Typically a board whose actual allocation share is less than its target share will have a higher rate of uplift than a board whose actual allocation share is higher than its target share.
Question S4W-19472: Mary Scanlon, Highlands and Islands, Scottish Conservative and Unionist Party, Date Lodged: 30/01/2014
To ask the Scottish Government how it plans to achieve NHSScotland Resource Allocation Committee target funding allocations and in what timescale.


Answered by Alex Neil (06/02/2014): The NHS Scotland Resource Allocation Committee (NRAC) formula was introduced in 2009-10 and is used in the allocation of around 70% of the total NHS Budget between the 14 territorial NHS boards in Scotland. This provides funding to NHS boards for the provision of Hospital and Community Health Services and GP prescribing. The most important element of the formula is population. Population is then weighed to reflect the effect that age, sex and deprivation have on the need for health care services. It is the approach of the Scottish Government that those boards that are below parity will receive additional funding each year to bring them closer to parity, whilst not destabilising other boards. In the 2014-15 draft budget, the Scottish Government agreed to give an additional £42.5 million of funding to those boards below parity to bring them closer to their NRAC share. The policy of the Scottish Government is to phase in the NRAC Formula whereby all territorial boards continue to enjoy real-terms growth in their allocations year-on-year, with those above parity (i.e. above their formula target share) receiving less growth than those below parity until the new distribution is achieved. This provides a stable and managed process for moving boards towards their NRAC parity levels. The Scottish Government anticipate that, assuming current funding levels are maintained, by 2016-17 no NHS board will be more than 1% below their NRAC parity level.
Question S4W-19468: Mary Scanlon, Highlands and Islands, Scottish Conservative and Unionist Party, Date Lodged: 30/01/2014
To ask the Scottish Government whether five NHS boards continue to receive funding below their NHSScotland Resource Allocation Committee target allocation and, if so, for what reason; which boards, and what the level of underfunding has been in each of the last five years.


Answered by Alex Neil (06/02/2014): The following table shows the NHSScotland Resource Allocation Committee (NRAC) target and actual percentage shares for those boards below their target share for each of the last five years.
Question S4W-18768: Lewis Macdonald, North East Scotland, Scottish Labour, Date Lodged: 12/12/2013
To ask the Scottish Government what changes were made to NHS Grampian's budget to achieve NHSScotland Resource Allocation Committee parity in each year from 2007 to 2015.


Answered by Alex Neil (08/01/2014): 
The NHSScotland Resource Allocation Committee (NRAC) formula was introduced in 2009-10. For the years 2009-10 to 2013-14, additional funding was provided to NHS Grampian to support movement towards NRAC parity.

	2013-14
	£10.6 million

	2012-13
	£7.4million

	2011-12
	£4.7million

	2010-11
	£1.8million

	2009-10
	£2.1million


It is the approach of the Scottish Government that those boards that are behind NRAC funding parity will receive additional funding each year to bring them closer to parity, whilst not destabilising other boards. The 2014-15 Budget Bill is currently being scrutinised by Parliament and NHS boards will be informed of their 2014-15 allocations following the approval of the Bill.

Part B: Transcripts of Health + Sport Committee Meetings 2014
17 June 2014 (Meeting 20)

NHS Boards Budget Scrutiny, excerpt from pages 5694 - 5714

The Convener: Agenda item 4 is our continuing scrutiny of national health service board budgets. Today, we are hearing from the Scottish Government. We welcome Paul Gray, who is the director general of health and social care and chief executive of NHS Scotland; Christine McLaughlin, who is deputy director of finance health and wellbeing in the Scottish Government; and John Connaghan, who is the Scottish Government’s director for health workforce and performance. I believe that you wish to make an opening statement, Mr Gray. 

Paul Gray (NHS Scotland): I thank the committee for this opportunity to discuss the budgets. We start from a strong base in NHS Scotland budgets; we plan for the long term and the short term, and we have clear financial planning assumptions. Our base is built on the fact that boards have delivered services within financial plans for the past six years, and they continue to deliver efficiency savings at or above the targets that have been set. I assure the committee that budgets are not developed in isolation; they form part of boards’ planning for service delivery and workforce. Our methods of funding are designed to provide equity as well as stability, and to incentivise the right behaviours around efficiency and planning. Boards’ plans for 2014-15 will deliver a balanced position. We recognise, however, that it is becoming increasingly challenging to do so, and that will continue. That is why we have such a strong focus on improvement and efficiency, and it is why we are proceeding with the very important work on integration of health and social care. If there is information that the committee wishes to know that we do not have immediately to hand, I undertake, as I always do, to provide it as quickly as possible. I will make good use of the colleagues who are with me, and who have expertise in particular areas in which the committee may have an interest. 

The Convener: Thank you for those short opening remarks. We will go directly to questions. 

Nanette Milne: It will probably come as no surprise to people in the Government that, as a member for North East Scotland, I have a particular concern about the NHS Scotland resource allocation committee—NRAC—formula. At this point, NHS Grampian is £34.7 million below parity, while NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde is above parity by more than that. I know that there is an aim to make things more equal over the next three years or so, but I would be interested to know how the Scottish Government expects to find the resources to bridge that gap. Given the financial pressures on health boards and alignment towards parity, how can NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde be expected to undergo a reduction to get towards parity, and how can NHS Grampian expect to have an increase towards parity? 

Paul Gray: Christine McLaughlin will say a little more about the detail. One of the reasons why we have set a trajectory to bring boards close to parity within the next few years is to give them foresight of what we plan to do, so that we do not introduce a series of shocks into the system. 

We recognise the pressures that are faced by boards. We seek to support them through a number of measures, including interventions that John Connaghan and his team lead, to ensure that boards that face short-term pressures are supported. Christine McLaughlin will give you a slightly more detailed account of our approach to moving towards NRAC parity. 

Christine McLaughlin (Scottish Government): The planning assumption in 2014-15 is that we are putting £47.5 million into bringing boards closer to NRAC parity. We have planning assumptions on additional funding over the next three years, as part of the budget-setting process, to put aside money to bring boards closer to parity. The trajectory based on the current figures for NHS Grampian shows that the money that we are putting in over the next three years will bring it to within 1 per cent. That involves a planning assumption for that period. 

NRAC is about relative shares. We do not take money from boards that are funded above parity, but additional money goes into boards that are below parity. All territorial boards are receiving a real-terms increase for 2014-15. The plan is for that to continue in future years, including 2015-16. Boards such as NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde would still receive a real-terms increase in their funding, but they would not get the additional top-up on NRAC funding. That is how we manage the relative shares so that no board is below 1 per cent below parity. 

Nanette Milne: How can the NRAC formula guarantee that the allocated resources reflect the true needs of an area, and that they are not based just on proportion of the population and age groups, which I think has previously been the case? 

Christine McLaughlin: I can give more information on how that is done, if you want more detail. In general terms, the formula takes account of population, and it takes into consideration morbidity and life circumstances. There is an adjustment within the formula in relation to the number of hospital admissions in an area and the average length of stay. There is also a mechanism within the formula for understanding relative need and the cost of that need within each population. There is a group that represents boards and which has health economists on it, which always tries to refine the formula as it goes. Work is currently being done on acute morbidity and life circumstances over a two-year period. The group is considering whether all the relevant factors are being taken into account. 

Nanette Milne: I return to the two board areas that I mentioned. The NHS Grampian area clearly does not have the extent of deprivation that NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde has to deal with, but we do have a particularly rapidly ageing population in Aberdeenshire. There are also hidden pockets of deprivation that perhaps do not always come to light. There is a real concern there. It is about getting a bit more parity so that we can achieve what is best for the population as a whole. 

Paul Gray: As Christine McLaughlin has explained, we seek to keep a close watch on the formula. Populations change; we want to be sure that we reflect population mobility. No funding formula will be perfect. It cannot change weekly or monthly; it changes slowly over time to reflect changes in population and other factors. We are considering the impact of providing remote and rural services through the addition of an element that would reflect variations in the cost of providing out-of-hours general practitioner services across urban and rural geographies, and which better reflects the higher costs of providing services in the islands. We try to keep the formula under close review and to ensure that changes in circumstances are reflected. However, given the allocation process that we have, there will never be a perfect fit for every circumstance. 

The Convener: The matter is important to those of us who live in the Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board area and who represent constituencies there. Populations can change; they are usually declining and they leave behind—in crude terms—the old, the lame and the sick. That has not changed. Populations may change, but the disproportionate need of those people grows. 

We have had evidence from both sides of the argument, including from senior board members, that although everyone accepts that there is no perfect funding mechanism, more work needs to be done to refine the system. If you have seen that evidence, what is your response to it? 

Paul Gray: I will turn again to Christine McLaughlin in a second. It is fair to say that senior members of most boards can advance compelling arguments about the local conditions that they face. I do not want in any way to underestimate or undervalue the multiple deprivation that is faced by communities that are served by Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board. That is why we keep the formula under review. I want to avoid—I do not think that it happens—NRAC funding turning into a competition among boards. I do not say that simply to make the point; the situation is as fair as we can make it at any given time and changes will inevitably introduce elements of perceived unfairness, which is why we try to keep the matter under review. Would you like to hear more about that from Christine? 

The Convener: Yes, please. 

Christine McLaughlin: In 2014-15, Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board is receiving a 2.6 per cent uplift, so there will be no funding reduction. Glasgow receives a higher amount of funding than the formula would suggest, based on current assumptions. 

The review of acute morbidity in life circumstances to which I referred started in February. Glasgow is heavily involved in that and has a number of health economists and other public health representatives on the group to look at whether anything else should be done to change the formula. 

Every board, Glasgow included, will have our best estimates of the likely NRAC funding over the next three to five years, so that they have some financial planning certainty over that period. If something changes, we would accept the group’s recommendations and make amendments to the formula. 

The Convener: That is good to hear. Given the efficiency savings target that Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board is expected to meet, and that it will not receive its current share of NRAC funding—I am not sure whether that is a reduced or a zero share—what is the comparison between the amount of money allocated now and how much that money will reduce by over the coming year, if you play in the efficiency savings? 

Christine McLaughlin: Boards that are above parity do not receive additional NRAC funding, but they receive their uplift. In 2014-15, the uplift for Glasgow will be 2.6 per cent. The efficiency savings that Glasgow generates are all retained locally. There is no baseline cut; its baseline, along with that of every other board, has been increased. Therefore, the question is about the value of efficiency savings that the board must generate in order to maintain and redesign its services and to deal with cost pressures. All those funds are retained within NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde for reinvestment. 

The Convener: My basic point is that the disproportionate need will not change over the three or four-year period. Will Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board have more or less money to work with to meet that need over that period? 

Christine McLaughlin: In baseline terms, the board will have more, not less, money. 

The Convener: In simple terms, if the board has £100 now, will it have £100 in four years? Will the amount be less or more? 

Christine McLaughlin: It will be more, because there is an annual uplift. 

I guess that your point is about what the boards need to do with that money. 

The Convener: Yes. 

Christine McLaughlin: In absolute terms, they will have more rather than less money. 

The Convener: In absolute terms they will have more, but the money will not increase proportionally with inflation. 

Christine McLaughlin: There will be a real-terms 2.6 per cent uplift to the baseline. There is no cut to Glasgow’s funding. 

The Convener: I am just trying to figure out the position. In your opening remarks, you said that Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board would not get additional NRAC funding. 

Paul Gray: Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board will not get the additional uplift that, for example, NHS Grampian will get. 

The Convener: How can it get the same money if it does not get the additional uplift? 

Paul Gray: All the boards get a baseline uplift, which I think is 2.5 per cent. Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board will get 2.6 per cent, which reflects its different circumstances. On top of that, Grampian NHS Board gets an additional uplift to bring it closer to parity. Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board does not need to be given uplifts to bring it closer to parity, but it will get 2.6 per cent, as opposed to 2.5 per cent, in recognition of the prevailing circumstances. All the boards will get at least a 2.5 per cent uplift. Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board will get 2.6 per cent and, in addition, Grampian NHS Board will get more, because it needs to be brought to within 1 per cent of parity. We could give you a table. 

The Convener: Yes—I think that you need to do that. 

Christine McLaughlin: I will make it as simple as I can. In 2014-15 Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board will get an uplift of 2.6 per cent and Grampian NHS Board will get an uplift of 4.6 per cent. All boards will get an uplift, but there are different levels. 

The Convener: Rhoda Grant wants to come in on NRAC and funding. 

Rhoda Grant: I will start by seeking clarification. You say that all the boards will get an uplift in real terms; they will get an increase in real terms. Is that calculation based on basic inflation or on health inflation? 

Christine McLaughlin: The uplift is based on the gross domestic product deflator, which is at the core of the definition of “real terms” for local government. 

Rhoda Grant: If you were to base the figure on health inflation, what would that mean in real terms? 

Christine McLaughlin: I do not have such a comparator just now. 

Rhoda Grant: Could we get that information in writing? It would be useful. 

Christine McLaughlin: Yes—although I do not think that we have such a definition. I can give you the cost pressures and the inflation that boards identify as a cost within that, but I do not have the equivalent of the GDP deflator for health. 

Rhoda Grant: There used to be a figure for health inflation. 

Christine McLaughlin: I can give you the figures that boards quote as the inflationary factor for different pressures such as pay and prescribing, if that would help. 

Rhoda Grant: That would be helpful. 

Christine McLaughlin: I can give the committee something in writing on that. I can also give it the table on the percentage uplifts for each board, so that members can understand the differences between boards. 

Rhoda Grant: The second issue on which I seek clarification is whether the NRAC formula is a blunt instrument. Is it responsive enough to changing circumstances? Highland NHS Board, for example, has been trying to cut budgets for so long, but it is now suddenly underfunded. Change seems to be happening, but the formula does not reflect it quickly enough. 

Paul Gray: As I said, the NRAC formula is the best instrument that we have at the moment, but it does not, for example, enable us to make significant in-year changes to reflect changing circumstances. However, were we to do so there would be great uncertainty about what health boards’ budgets would be. We must balance carefully the need to take into account the factors that affect the formula with the need to give boards current and future certainty. I would describe NRAC as an imperfect instrument, but it is the best one that we have. It replaced the Arbuthnott formula—a lot of work went into producing NRAC and into making it more flexible and responsive. It is certainly a flexible and responsive instrument, but I do not think that any such instrument in the world could be claimed to be perfect, and I would not make such a claim. 

Dr Simpson: We have been at this for a long time. In 1976 the then principal of Heriot-Watt University, Robin Smith, produced the initial share system to try to redistribute funds, but we have never quite got to a situation in which there is parity. 

I have two brief questions. First, given that under NRAC, which is a blunt instrument, Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board has received funding that is greater than its share, what do you do to hold the board to account for the fact that health inequalities have not improved at all in Glasgow? For NRAC, the two big factors are age and deprivation, and rurality is also a factor. However, given that deprivation is one of the main features of the distribution formula, the boards that get a greater share of the distribution should apply the funds to tackling health inequalities. How do you hold the board to account for that? 

Paul Gray: We hold boards to account through their health improvement, efficiency, access and treatment—or HEAT—targets. I will bring in colleagues in a second, but without wanting to deflect the question, I point out that I would not hold an individual health board to account with regard to health inequalities, because I believe that the issue stretches across the range of public and voluntary services that are commissioned in any area. For example, through the early years collaborative, we are trying to recognise that the only way of tackling persistent health inequalities and, indeed, persistent inequalities in general is to have cross-sector working that delivers locally. With something like the childsmile programme, we are attempting to tackle long-standing, persistent and deep-rooted inequalities, and we are very alert to the risk of population shift to which the convener referred, as it could result in inequalities increasing, not decreasing. I know that Linda de Caestecker, the director of public health in NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde, takes the whole agenda very seriously. John Connaghan will be more specific about health inequalities. 

John Connaghan (Scottish Government): Perhaps I can amplify some of Mr Gray’s comments about HEAT targets. Over the years, we have given boards a number of targets to pursue, including increases in dental registrations, reductions in suicide rates, delivery of smoking cessation targets, drug and alcohol waiting times and child and adolescent mental health services, reductions in infection rates and so on. Because some of those are clearly related to deprivation and inequalities, we will want a relatively better performance from boards that are below the norm in some of those areas. When we track HEAT performance over the years, we see that boards set individual trajectories that are part of the local delivery plan that is signed off annually. That is one of the ways in which we can hold boards to account for relative differences in performance. 

Dr Simpson: Paul Gray has already alluded to the other issue that I wanted to raise, which was about shifting the balance of care. In various reports, Audit Scotland has made it very clear that there is not a great deal of evidence that the balance of care is being shifted. General practitioners—I should at this point declare an interest as a fellow of the Royal College of General Practitioners and a member of the British Medical Association—are increasingly campaigning against and clamouring about the massive pressure that they are under. Indeed, my mailbag is filling up with correspondence from GPs about the fact that they are under such pressure at a time when their share of the budget has gone down rather than up. I admit that there has been a rising tide in the overall budget, but their tide has been rising less than others’ tides. My question about NRAC, therefore, is: how do you hold health boards to account for shifting the balance of care? 

Paul Gray: Again, I will ask colleagues to say a bit about local delivery plans and the trajectory and expectations that we are setting health boards for their funding of primary care in general. I am very clear that primary care can play a fundamental role in the integration of health and social care, and I expect that, when the integrated joint boards are fully established and the functions are fully up and running, that will in time help us make the shift towards out-of-hospital care. We have said that our vision for the health service is that by 2020 more people will be longer, healthier lives at home or in a homely setting, and I think that that vision speaks for itself. I should say that I am using the broader term of “primary care” deliberately. GPs make an enormous contribution, but the contribution of the wider primary care family is also very valuable. I am quite happy to tell this committee that I regard the utilisation of primary care as a key component in the successful delivery of the integration of health and social care. 

Dr Simpson: Thank you for that. I entirely accept that the plans are about speech and language therapy, physiotherapy, community nurses, school nurses and all those groups as well. Is it possible for you to let us have the local delivery plans, which I know encompass those areas? Are they now available in the public domain? If not, when could the committee get hold of them to see what is planned for shifting the balance? 

[no substantial mention of NRAC for a considerable period]

Bob Doris: That is helpful, but I am trying to link that to the budget scrutiny that is taking place. You are quite right to point out that you do not change staffing and skill mixes overnight, and that there is a wider picture. Health and social care integration is, I hope, developing apace. Across parties, there is a dramatic move away from ring fencing. Would the funding of the staff mix by territorial health boards come under an NRAC formula? Would that be part of the normal uplift? NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde got its 2.6 per cent—it gets a real-terms, above-inflation increase. It is not a dramatic amount, but it is still an increase. When that was done, was the staffing mix taken into account, or was it a case of health boards having to manage large budgets and redesign services themselves? 

I suppose that I am trying to ask to what extent things are micromanaged from the top. To what extent is it up to health boards to get on with using the mandatory planning tools and designing the service accordingly? 

John Connaghan: I have a few additional remarks that I can make on that and Christine McLaughlin can fill in some details. I think that I am right in saying that NHS boards simply have their broad NRAC allocation, and they then need to determine how best to use it for their local population, taking into account the mix of what they have available at local level in terms of expenditure on fixed costs and resources versus variable costs, which involve the workforce. Obviously, not all boards are at the same place when it comes to their investment plans for using the bricks and mortar that they have available. There needs to be some degree of local flexibility. In relation to workforce and workload tools, I should also have mentioned that a significant element of discretion is left to local practitioners, managers, clinicians and senior nurses as regards how they adjust what the workforce planning tool tells them for local circumstances. If they have a mix of patients who are more frail than the norm, they are able to adjust the workforce tool to provide for additional staff to cope with the requirement for flexibility. 

Christine McLaughlin: It is very much at the discretion of the boards. Their baseline funding, which is the majority of funding for territorial health boards, will comprise the nursing costs. It is for the boards to consider their service redesign, their efficiency savings plan and how they manage all that, taking into account how they achieve change. Their turnover levels would form part of that. We do not micromanage that process, although we do consider how boards compare, what they are doing and their relative percentages. We would always seek to understand why there are differences across boards. It is for the boards, however, to decide how to use their baseline funding in the provision of services for their populations. 

[ no further mention of NRAC in meeting report] 
20 May 2014 (Meeting 16)
NHS Boards Budget Scrutiny, excerpt from pages 5434 – 5473 

[No substantive mention of NRAC prior to this]
The Convener: I have a final question on the NRAC formula, as we have representatives from NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde and NHS Grampian here. Do you have any comments on the robustness of the model, the assessments that have been made or the balance of need? I think that Alan Gray is tempted to answer. 

Alan Gray: We have accepted the NRAC formula as the current basis for allocating resource within the health system in Scotland. It has a population base that is adjusted for morbidity life circumstances. NHS Grampian is probably the board that is furthest away from NRAC parity, although we have now agreed a three-year plan to move to within 1 per cent of parity by 2016-17, assuming that our population does not continue to rise. At the beginning of the year, we found ourselves £35 million under NRAC parity. The double challenge that we face in Grampian is that, even when we get to parity, we will not get funded at the same level as other areas, because of the healthy state of our population. The population of Grampian makes up 10.7 per cent of the population of Scotland, but when we are at NRAC parity, we will get 9.7 per cent of the resource, so Grampian’s overall allocation will be less than the percentage of the population when it is adjusted for morbidity life circumstances. We have accepted the NRAC formula and are working closely on the plan for the next three years, and at least we now have certainty about the NRAC additional moneys that we will get over that period. However, that presents a challenge for the board in continuing to manage all the requirements of service delivery with a resource that is less than the NRAC sum that we are entitled to under the formula. We face that significant challenge every year, which means that we have difficult choices to make about what we can and cannot do. The level of efficiencies that we have had to achieve has probably been higher than the level that most boards in Scotland have had to achieve because of that relative funding position. 

The Convener: Is the balance between population and need the correct one? 

Alan Gray: It is difficult to say whether a healthier population requires less healthcare. One could argue that a healthier population has similar demands, or different demands. The healthy state of our population means that people could probably go through fairly aggressive forms of cancer treatment, for example. A more middle-class population will also access services in a different way, so I am not sure about the link with the NRAC morbidity life circumstances calculation or about whether our needs are less than those of any other board in Scotland, but that is the situation that we have to work in. We have agreed to the NRAC formula and we are working with it. The formula can be adjusted and is subject to regular review and refinement, and that has had some benefits for Grampian. A remote and rural factor was added in, which was advantageous to us, as it recognised that in Grampian and other more rural board areas there was a higher cost linked to remote and rural working. The NRAC formula has some flexibility and I am part of the group that reviews it regularly, so I know that it has the potential to be adjusted over time to reflect changes. 

The Convener: Is that a formal adjustment or is it an on-going process? 

Alan Gray: It is an on-going process. The formula is rerun to get to parity; you cannot suddenly move to a different position. 

The Convener: Mr James, you said that 40 per cent of those with hepatitis C are in the Greater Glasgow and Clyde area. I presume that we could predict that a majority of the cancers and strokes in Scotland are also in that area. Do you feel that the formula as it is currently structured meets the needs of Greater Glasgow and Clyde? 

Paul James: The group that Alan Gray referred to is the technical advisory group for resource allocation, which I sit on along with others, and the formula is indeed dynamic. It is rerun occasionally, and the major influence on it is population, so if the population is wrong, the formula comes out with a different answer. Population data is based on the census, and the census mid-year estimates are updated by the National Records of Scotland. We found that there was a significant shift from the last mid-year estimate of the previous census to the 2011 census. As a result of that, the notional allocations of funding for boards changed. Ours changed by about £20 million. I do not know the figures for the other boards, but they all changed. The notional allocation for NHS Lothian changed quite significantly. The distance from parity, or the amount of funding that we get compared with the notional allocation that comes out of the NRAC formula, shifted because of the census. It is always possible to criticise a population-based formula because, at its heart, it relies on population figures and, if those population figures shift, the funding that we would all expect to get also shifts. The formula may suffer from that flaw, but can you think of a better model? We have to find some way of funding the boards, so there is a level of acceptance of the formula. Does it reflect such things as the risk share that was referred to earlier in relation to sofosbuvir? No, I do not think that it is responsive enough to do that quickly when a new drug comes out. The funding plans for boards are usually published fairly well in advance, and we can normally predict where we are and know where we stand, but the formula cannot respond quickly, so we need to find other mechanisms to deal with such issues. A risk-sharing arrangement, to which the chief executives of health boards sign up, as in that example, seems to me to be the right approach to dealing with such cases. A board might get its 25 per cent share of the funding, but it might have to bear 40 per cent of the costs of a particular treatment, so the 15 per cent surplus could be shared out. It is necessary to have a combination of funding mechanisms. Some, such as NRAC, are long term, and some are more short term, to deal with things such as the risk share requirements. The age/sex distribution probably works reasonably well, because I assume that it is based on known population numbers, but do the excess costs of supply adjustment and the morbidity life circumstances adjustment work well? We would probably say that the excess costs of supply adjustment should pick up the sofosbuvir costs, but it is longer term, so it does not. The formula is good for what it does, but we will never get it dead right and arguing to the nearest penny on a funding formula has got to be a mistake. I would say that we need alternative mechanisms to deal with risk share problems such as those that have been mentioned. 

The Convener: Thank you for the time that you have given us this morning and for engaging with the committee. We appreciate your attendance.
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Dr Simpson: In the first session, the Parliament discussed the Arbuthnott formula, which has now been replaced by the NHS Scotland resource allocation committee—NRAC—formula. One of the exclusions from the technical side of that has been general practice. The data was simply not there and, as far as I understand it, it is still not there. The ability to distribute, or to require health boards to use the formula to distribute, is just not there. That is a really sad lack, and I hope that we will have the members of NRAC before us to explain it. They were supposed to do the work to get the matter sorted out, but I do not think that that has been done. The other aspect is that the money that has gone to health boards on the basis of the general distribution for deprivation has been used for all sorts of pilot schemes. The initial formula goes back to 1976. The money was used for initiatives such as the have a heart Paisley programme and the midspan studies. Such projects have all been add-ons. Instead of general practice being used as the hub, where there is continuity, the only place where people are registered with a general practitioner—often for life—is in such groups. I am convinced that the keep well programme will demonstrate the same thing. Such programmes have not achieved any real improvement in outcomes at all. A lot of money is being spent on those programmes, which have not proved to be effective. The other issue is health checks. There is no evidence relating to our conducting health checks for people who are aged between 45 and 65, yet we are spending a lot of money on that. Do the witnesses feel that there are areas where there might be redistribution of funding? The ones that I have mentioned might not be the appropriate ones, but are there areas from which we can take the money that is currently being spent in order to use it more effectively elsewhere? Should we require NRAC to give us a much better distribution formula for deprivation in primary care, as opposed to secondary care, where that consideration is applied at the moment? 

Dr Buist: The minister, Alex Neil, came to our conference two weeks ago and told us something that we welcomed—that the territorial boards will be required to evidence in their local delivery plans a significant increase from April onwards in their spend on primary care, with above-inflationary uplifts. We were told that investment in primary care is essential, and Mr Neil said that the integration agenda and the 2020 vision could not be delivered without it. Where would we spend the money? We need to get the average list size down. The average whole-time equivalent GP in mainland Scotland has around 1,500 patients, which is too many people for the type of care that is being provided. That might have been okay 40 years ago for the type of care that was provided then, but it is far too many patients now. We need to expand the primary healthcare team to include more district nurses, health visitors and counsellors. We also need to invest in infrastructure. There has been almost no investment in new premises in Scotland over the past 10 years although the population has increased by about 250,000 in that time. That increase is unevenly distributed, with Lothian, south Fife and the Forth valley experiencing higher rises than elsewhere, and that is impacting on current services. Many practices in those areas—in Lothian, in particular—are closing their lists because they are bursting at the seams. They cannot provide the care that people need with the space and the workforce that they have. We must invest in new premises. As was mentioned earlier, we need to build new and perhaps bigger premises in deprived areas, and single-handed practitioners should perhaps be brought together into hubs with the other services attached. In addition, we must invest in out-of-hours care, which is a bit of a Cinderella service although it provides a good standard of care compared to the patchwork arrangements down in England. Those services are, however, underresourced compared to some secondary care services, and they are vulnerable. The workforce is moving away because the support is not available. 

Professor Watt: On the question of NRAC and the Arbuthnott report, we had the best intentions and the best methods and statisticians. To some extent, we had the best data—although, as Pauline Craig points out, the data that we get is not necessarily the data that we want. Systematically using activity as a proxy for need takes no account of unmet need. The deep-end practices are unable to generate activity that reflects need, so it goes unrecorded. NRAC specially commissioned health economists in York to find unmet need, but they could not do so because they were sitting at a desk in York. If they had been sitting at a desk in Govan, Possilpark or Easterhouse, they would not have had a problem in finding unmet need. The trouble is that using other measures of need, such as mortality, frightens the horses because the arithmetic implies very substantial changes that would be politically undeliverable. The argument has to be for progressive change over a period of time, not change overnight. The points that Andrew Buist makes about recruitment are important. That will have impacts across the service, so it is not a particularly deep-end issue, although it is particularly important for the deep end. We have an advantage in Scotland in that the most severe areas of deprivation are concentrated around Glasgow, where lots of people want to work. We do not have the problems of underdoctoring there that exist in south Wales and in parts of London and Birmingham. We have a high-quality workforce in deprived areas in Scotland, and we are probably better placed internationally than anywhere else to show what a needs-based service could deliver. That is one of the challenges for Scotland to address. What we need at the deep end are models of professional careers and opportunities that inspire the next generation. That will require not financial reward so much as professional reward. The leadership role in deprived areas must be recognised and supported, in addition to the clinical role, so that in 10 or 20 years’ time we will have a cohort of people who are leading the development of hub-based local health systems at ground level, in partnership with other leaders in healthcare. We do not have that at present although we have the potential to build on the deep end. It is not just about the deep end, however. Everything that is argued for the deep end should be applied pro rata across the system. If we simply solve the deep-end problems, that will not address Scotland’s inequalities, which are patterned across the population. The policy must be a pro rata one across the board, although the deep end is a place to start. I would like to see much more support for leadership roles in that area of the health service, because the role cannot be imagined from far away; it can only be developed locally on the basis of local knowledge of premises, populations and colleagues, and that approach must be enhanced. The type of leadership that is required is not the same as that which is required of a clinical director in a CHP or of someone on a secondment to the Scotland Office who works in a big bureaucracy. It involves leadership in the local microeconomy of a general practice within a local community. At present, leadership in such contexts tends to be exceptional and notable because of its novelty. We should make it more mainstream. 

[ no further mention of NRAC in meeting report]
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